
Northeast Regional Planning Body  
April 2013 Meeting – Related Public Comment  

 

One of the April Northeast Regional Planning Body (NE RPB) meeting objectives was to 
provide continued opportunity for public comment.  For a complete account of each meeting 
session including public comment, videos are available from the NE RPB meeting page: 
http://northeastoceancouncil.org/regional-planning-body/meetings/.   
 
In addition, a list of written and electronically submitted comment related to topics discussed at 
the April meeting appears at the end of this document in chronological order (note: comments 
received from the May-June 2013 public meetings will be compiled and made available in a 
separate document). 

Public Comment Session 1 

Video of the first public comment session and all comments delivered verbally during that 
session can be viewed online in Video Segment 1.  
 
Fourteen people provided comment during this session, including: 
Richard Nelson, lobsterman 
Sally McGee, The Nature Conservancy 
Valerie Nelson, Water Alliance 
David Dow, Sierra Club, Marine Action Team 
Priscilla Brooks, Conservation Law Foundation 
Jim Kendall, New Bedford Seafood Consulting 
Rob Moir, Ocean River Institute 
Richard Bellevance, Rhode Island Charter and Party Boat Association 
Nick Battista, Island Institute 
Melissa Gates, Surfrider 
Wendy Lull, Seacoast Science Center 
John Williamson, Seakeeper Fishery Consulting 
Susan Farady, Roger Williams University 
Drew Minkiewicz, Kelley Drye 

Public Comment Session 2 

Video of the second public comment session and all comments delivered verbally during that 
session can be viewed online in Video Segment 3 .  
 
During this session, ten people provided comment including: 
Richard Nelson, lobsterman 
Valerie Nelson, Water Alliance 
David Dow, Sierra Club, Marine Action Team 
Priscilla Brooks, Conservation Law Foundation 



Drew Minkiewicz, Kelley Drye 
Brent Greenfield, National Ocean Policy Coalition 
Don Chapman, National Ocean Council Governance Coordination Unit 
Michael Tuttle, HRA Gray & Pape 
Karen Meyer, Green Fire Productions 
Rob Moir, Ocean River Institute 
	
  

Public Comment Session 3 

Video of the third and final public comment session and all comments delivered verbally 
during that session can be viewed online in Video Segment 5 .  
 
During this session, eight people provided comment, including: 
Valerie Nelson, Water Alliance  
Wendy Lull, Seacoast Science Center 
Rob Moir, Ocean River Institute 
Heather Leslie, Brown University 
Susan Farady, Roger Williams University 
Priscilla Brooks, Conservation Law Foundation 
Sandra Whitehouse, Ocean Conservancy 
Nick Battista, Island Institute 
 



Comments Written or Submitted Electronically for April Meeting Topics 
(ordered chronologically by date sent to RPB from March - May) 

	
  



	
  



April 4, 2013 
David Dow, Treasurer - Cape Cod & the Islands Group- Sierra Club 

Thanks for sharing the NOP RPB goals that will be discussed at the April 11-12, 2013 meeting in 
Narragansett, RI  !!!! I hope to attend this meeting for a day and hear more about the RPB's 
work. 

I have one suggestion based on my experience with the wastewater infrastructure upgrades 
which are estimated to cost $3-8 billion over a 20-30 year time frame.  Since the NOP RPB faces 
challenges in getting funds from Congress to support implementation of the regional NOP 
Strategic Plan, they need to expand their outreach endeavors beyond the usual suspects 
(commercial fishermen/women; mainline marine ENGOs; commercial interests; etc.).  Many of 
these expenditures of scarce public funds involve  environmental justice concerns from those on 
fixed incomes; those that are un- or under employed and people in the service industries who 
are part of the working poor.  One way to address the concerns of some of these residents is 
through the communities of faith organizations that address EJ issues and the need for more 
investment in social services/economic support  for our less affluent citizens. 

On April 28, 2012, the Falmouth Clergy Association organized an EJ conference at the Falmouth 
Public Library which drew over 50 concerned citizens on a Saturday morning.  Representatives 
attended from the Massachusetts Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs to listen 
to people's concerns.  Some federal agencies like EPA support community EJ groups that 
provide input on agency policy proposals. In spite of the relatively high property prices, many 
of our residents have modest incomes which will make it hard to live here in the face of the 
costs required to address our wastewater and municipal solid waste challenges.  In March 2010, 
Dr. Catarina du Albuquerque, UN Independent Expert on Water Justice, visited Cape Cod and 
heard the stories of some of our less affluent residents (who are often uncomfortable in the 
typical governmental public hearing where one gets 3-4 minutes to make comments). 

A number of years ago I participated in the Waquoit Bay Watershed Ecological Risk Assessment 
project that was led by EPA.  It developed a model of nitrogen loading in the Waquoit Bay 
watershed that was a predecessor for the Massachusetts Estuaries Project (MEP) models that 
guide the TMDL nitrogen mitigation efforts here on Cape Cod. The ERA pointed out that 
phosphorus loading was the major human stressor in the freshwater portions of this watershed. 
 Since the NOP Strategic Plan includes water quality as a component, I hope that the RPB will 
address the effects of both nitrogen and phosphorus on water quality/habitat  in coastal 
watersheds in New England.  WBNERR conducts a number of outreach programs for the public 
that try to link scientific studies with the public policy dialog.  On May 7-9, 2013, WBNERR is 
sponsoring an: "Ecological Restoration for Coastal Habitat Workshop".  Perhaps the NOP RPB 
could use WBNERR as test site for an ecosystems-based management approach to address a 
variety of human stressors and their effects on our socioeconomic/ecological support system. 

Dr. David Dow 



April 4, 2013 
Les Kaufman, Boston University Marine Program and Conservation International 

Please remember that we have developed analytical tools in Massachusetts, applicable to the 
northeast generally, that greatly facilitate the exploration of tradeoffs, costs, and benefits 
associated with alternative coastal ocean development scenarios.  We've made progress with 
MIMES-MIDAS at BU, UCSB's "ESTA" (ecosystem service tradeoff analysis), and InVEST.  We 
are exploring complementarity among these tools, and others.  Currently, MIMES-MIDAS and 
ESTA are farthest along for our region, while the InVEST team has been searching for the place 
where they can make their best contribution.  These are not just mapping tools; they are 
windows into the wins and losses associated with any particular policy we might consider. 
 They enable us to thread a wiser and more rewarding course than we would by feeling our 
way in the dark.   

The important thing is not the model that anybody uses, but that all decisions and plans benefit 
from our full capacity for scenario analysis that acknowledges the close linkages between cities 
and the sea, verdant mainland and bounding main, ecosystem and economy.  Furthermore, this 
should not only happen at one meeting, but continuously, as we track our successes and 
challenges in making New England's coastal lives and livelihoods as fulfilling, as rich, and as 
sustainable as possible.  We need a Coastal Zone Visioning authority, unbridled by 
management or regulatory responsibilities, but serving them in all the northeast states 
(all: none are truly landlocked). 

Right now, people are taking a very conservative view of what ocean planning means, using 
only the simplest and most familiar tools....for some, even GIS is a reach.  Let's establish a 
slightly longer-range (5-10 year horizon) planning SWAT team, calling up the best of our 
academic resources in this region in a learning partnership with leadership and management. 
 We can create an ecological-economic weather service for the coast, something badly needed in 
a time of rapid change, global and otherwise...and absolutely essential to implement the 
National Ocean Policy in substance as well as spirit. 

Les Kaufman 
Professor of Biology 
Boston University Marine Program 
and 
Marine Conservation Fellow 
Conservation International 
lesk@bu.edu  

 

	
  



	
  

	
  



	
  

	
  



	
  

	
  



	
  

	
  



April 9, 2013 
Richard Nelson, Lobsterman – Friendship, ME 

	
  

	
  



	
  

April 11, 2013 
David Dow, Treasurer, Sierra Club - Cape Cod and the Island Group (CC & I) 



The CC & I Group has co-operated with the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of Falmouth 
(UUFF), Green Sanctuary (GSC), and Education Committees on two NOP-related programs in 
2012 (showing of “Ocean Frontiers” and panel dialog on “Life on Cape Cod and the Sea Around 
Us”).  In 2011 the CC & I Group developed/co-sponsored two water justice conferences with 
community of faith entities/ENGOs/social justice ENGOs.  We organized the April 2012 
Environmental Justice (EJ) Workshop in Falmouth with social justices groups, UUFF GSC and 
Falmouth Clergy Association.  Our Chair, Rev. Bob Murphy, can help the NOP RPB facilitate 
outreach to these communities on EJ issues if this is considered desirable by the RPB.  He is 
active at the national level in the Sierra Club on the dialog about the interaction between EJ, 
population and climate change. 

The MA BOEM State Task Force Fisheries and Habitat Advisory Committees are not open to the 
public and media.  It is not possible to even find the names/affiliations of the advisory council 
members or what their recommendations are.  This appears to be a FACA constraint challenge.   

 

April 11, 2013 
Melissa Gates, Surfrider Foundation 

Thank you for the opportunity to engage in this process! Surfrider Foundations is willing to 
conduct outreach to recreational users to promote their participation in this process.  Non-
consumptive recreational ocean interests are the largest and most diverse stakeholder group in 
this process; it’s crucial that this community is meaningfully engaged.  Achieving this end will 
require significant outreach and collaboration between ocean planners and groups like 
Surfrider.  Ocean recreation encompasses a broad spectrum of human connections and uses, 
from surfing to wildlife watching to strolling the beach.  These activities are geographically and 
seasonally ubiquitous along New England’s Coast and practiced by millions of residents and 
visitors annually.  These connections and uses also provide major economic and social benefits 
to coastal communities and the region as a whole.  As Surfrider, we believe the provisions of 
high quality spatially explicit information on these uses is crucial to informing ocean planning 
in New England.  Surfrider has collaborated with SeaPlan and EcoTrust to develop a 
Recreational Use Study proposal for our region.  We hop funding can be identified to support 
this crucial data collection effort.  We are also working with NROC to bring on an Ocean 
Recreation Outreach Intern to help engage New England’s recreational ocean gatekeepers in the 
ocean planning process and to help keep this contingency of non-consumptive recreational 
ocean users in the loop of your RPB planning efforts.  Thank you for maintaining transparency 
in this process.  Surfrider hopes you will continue to provide multiple opportunities for 
comment, in person, written, as well as electronic.  Additionally, having a non-consumptive 
recreation representative on an advisory board would allow another critical avenue to voice the 
needs and concerns of these stakeholders. 

April 11, 2013 
John Miller, Executive Director, New England Marine Renewable Energy Center (MREC) 

In that: 

1) The Nation Goals for Coastal and Marine Spatial Planning include, “Increase certainty 
and predictability in planning for and implementing new investments in ocean…” and 
both Massachusetts and Rhode Island plans support/encourage use of marine resources 
including offshore renewable energy. 

2) A major investment and source of uncertainty both in permitting and public acceptance 
for offshore renewable energy development will be the ocean right-of-ways and 
terrestrial grid access points. 



3) In Germany, offshore wind development is being slowed and employment negatively 
impacted by lack of grid connectivity, in spite of clear assignment of responsibility to 
utilities. 

4) BOEM efforts to develop offshore wind resources off the south coast of New England 
will result in up to 10 major developments with the potential for 10 individual and 
potentially conflicting plans for connection to the grid; a unified plan for this offshore 
grid would minimize the cost and environmental impact. 

5) There are significant potential benefits from additional transmission cables between 
New England and external grids such as Long Island or Canada, and between resources 
and population centers within New England. 

Therefore, it is recommended that a goal be included that: 

Develop a plan for the offshore grid in New England and a recommendation for an entity to 
develop and maintain this infrastructure. 

 

April 12, 2013 
David Dow, Treasurer - Cape Cod & the Islands Group and member of MAT 

As I mentioned during my public comments on behalf of the Sierra Club, the Marine Action 
Team (MAT) has a grant from the Club's Activist Network to conduct outreach to grassroots 
(Chapters and Groups) via training workshops in the 9 NOP regions of the U.S.  The most 
recent NOP training workshop in Boston in mid-January 2013 was led by RI Chapter volunteer 
Sarah Schumann and CLF-staffer Sean Cosgrove (representing NEOAN).  This meeting was 
held at the Massa. Chapter Office in Boston. Roxy Carter, MAT NOP grant lead, lives in 
California, so that she depends on grassroots volunteers to attend the regional NOP RPB 
meeting (which is why I drove over yesterday from Cape Cod).  Due to the press of other Club 
activities, I no longer represent MAT and the Massa Chapter on the monthly NEOAN 
conference calls.  Volunteers from other New England Chapters participate in some of these 
conference calls and their Chapter Excoms (Executive Committees) sign onto some of the 
NEOAN letters to the NOP RPB or NROC. 

I don't know if MAT plans to be actively engaged in the NOP RPBs dialog  in the nine different 
parts of the US in 2014.  MAT would have to submit a pre-proposal in January 2014; followed 
by a full proposal in February and a funding notification in May 2014. I was reminded of these 
process constraints when the RPB was discussing FACE and constituent advisory committee 
support costs and the constraints imposed by developing proposed budgets for FY 2015 in the 
federal government. Much of the Sierra Club Chapter budgets go to paying their staff and 
supporting priority conservation campaigns. Most of the Sierra Club Chapters don't have 
Marine & Coastal Committees which limits their active direct engagement with the 
Northeastern NOP RPB,.  The Rhode Island Chapter has an Ocean Committee and has been 
active with NEOAN.  The Connecticut and Massachusetts Chapter have been engaged with 
NEOAN as well.  I don't think that anybody from the Maine Chapter participated in the NOP 
RPB meeting in Portland, Me., even though they have some interest in the NOP process. 
 
I don't think that the Sierra Club is unique amongst NGOs in having fiscal and personnel 
constraints in participating in regional NOP RPB meetings.  Many of the commercial fishing 
and saltwater angling groups don't have paid staff and people participate in this process on 
their own time and financial resources.  Certainly the communities of faith and social justice 
groups that deal with EJ issues have very limited resources unless they get support from 
foundations or EPA. Many of the Corporate Trade Associations either have paid staff or hire 
representatives, while the major marine ENGOs that attend these meetings have adequate 



resources. I would recommend to the NOP RPB working group that was formed yesterday that 
they schedule meetings out in the field to engage a wider array of constituent interests and 
follow Rob Moir's advice to listen to people's stories to promote a regional approach for ocean 
planning/develop a regional Strategic Action Plan. 
 
Here on Cape Cod we face a variety of environmental challenges (groundfish crisis; 
eutrophication of 56 coastal embayments under TMGL cleanup requirements; effects of offshore 
large scale wind development in federal jurisdictional waters; ocean acidification and warming 
waters from ocean climate change; ability of homeowners to purchase insurance in the private 
market and 5-10% wind deductibles in most policies; watershed restorations plan being 
developed by USDA NRCS; etc.  There is poor coordination and integration of state/federal 
agency efforts to address these challenges. I am glad that Chuckie Greene represents the 
Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe on the RPB and can provide background on some of the challenges 
that we face locally in promoting sustainable aquaculture,  restoring water quality and habitat 
in our impacted local embayments and the USDA NRCS watershed  restoration projects on 
land. I have worked with Chuckie in the past on the Superfund/Safe Drinking Water Act 
Cleanup at the Massachusetts Military Reservation and he brings a unique Native American 
perspective (spirituality and 7 future generations) to the dialog. The Sierra Club approaches 
protecting wild places, wild things from a different point-of-view, but we have similar concerns. 
 
Thanks for your consideration of these comments. 
	
  
	
  



	
  

	
  



	
  

	
  



	
  

	
  



April 30, 2013 

Betsy Nicholson, NOAA and RPB Federal Co-Lead 
Grover Fugate, Rhode Island Coastal Resources Management Council and RPB State Co-Lead 
Chief Richard Getchell, Aroostook Band of Micmac Indians and RPB Tribal Co-lead 
Northeast Regional Planning Body 
c/o Katie.lund@noaa.gov 
 
Dear Northeast Regional Planning Body Co-leads: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to submit in writing a few background references re points I 
made during the public comment periods on April 11th and 12th. 
 
I described my concerns with the Regional Planning Board’s proposed translation of national 
ocean policy goals into an implementation plan.   Specifically, I suggested that “coordination”, 
“efficiency”, and “more data” were not sufficient in addressing the complex and growing 
challenges of protecting, restoring, and sustainably utilizing the resources of the ocean.   And, 
that “tradeoff analysis” is a particularly dangerous doorway into codifying the zoning of the 
ocean for resource extraction under conventional economic models that typically lead to 
consolidation, lack of consideration for externalities, globalization, loss of innovative capacity, 
and destruction of local economies. 
 
I suggested, in part from much innovative and productive work that EPA is doing in the Office 
of Water and Smart Growth programs, that the challenges of ocean policy should be met instead 
with a “triad” of fundamentals – systems thinking, adaptive management, and symphonic 
governance.  Briefly, here are a few introductory references and links for these ideas and 
methods that I recommend for your consideration. 
 
Systems thinking 

• Planetary boundaries -- http://www.stockholmresilience.org/planetary-boundaries 
• Biomimicry – complex natural systems -- 

http://www.asknature.org/article/view/what_is_biomimicry 
• Recommendations from scientists re integrated systems thinking and 21st century policy 

-- http://pubs.acs.org/doi/abs/10.1021/es901653f 
• EPA leadership in systems thinking -- http://www.epa.gov/ORD/htm/anastas/path-

forward.htm 
 
Adaptive management 

• Dominguez, Truffer, and Gujer, 2011, “Tackling uncertainties in infrastructure sectors 
through strategic planning:  the contribution of discursive approaches in the urban 
water sector”. Water Policy 13. 

• NAS symposium;  “Science, Innovation and Partnerships for Sustainable Solutions”, 
May, 2012, including talks by William Clark, Harvard University, and comments from 
Jane Lubchenco -- 
http://sites.nationalacademies.org/PGA/sustainability/SustainabilitySymposium/PG
A_069055 

• Federal assessment of adaptive management/USDA -- 
http://www.fs.fed.us/pnw/pubs/pnw_gtr654.pdf 

 
Symphonic governance 

• Tracy Mehan, former EPA Asst. Administrator for Water -- 
http://www.law.fsu.edu/journals/landuse/vol26_1/mehan.pdf 

• Slow Democracy -- http://slowdemocracy.org 



• Gardens of Democracy -- http://www.amazon.com/Gardens-Democracy-American-
Citizenship-Government/dp/1570618232 

• Kettering Foundation on leveraging local assets and community democracy -- 
http://kettering.org/publications/philanthropy-and-the-regeneration/ 

 
There are numerous other references in these areas.   I might note that other speakers in your 
comment periods echoed some of these themes of local leadership with assistance from higher 
levels of government, the need for pilot projects, and the importance of community dialogue 
about systems issues and policy.   
 
I proposed that the Regional Planning Board explore EPA’s work in systems thinking, adaptive 
management, and symphonic governance and study the literature in these areas more 
generally.  I suggested that you consider convening a workshop around the topic.  I believe that 
the audience on April 11th and 12th and others would have experiences and knowledge to 
contribute, and there could be many useful presentations and dialogue.   The topic of the 
workshop would be:  what should the role of federal agencies at the regional level be?  How can 
regional government harness the vast capacities in the public sector, private sector, and civil 
society to respond to the dynamic and emerging challenges of protecting and managing the 
oceans sustainably?  Region 1-EPA could bring their recent experiences and evolving practices 
to bear on these topics, and I am aware of productive partnerships between NOAA and EPA on 
these fronts as well. 
 
I also proposed that the port of Gloucester convene a public forum to discuss and recommend 
national ocean policy goals and implementation measures appropriate for New England, and 
that this type of public forum be replicated in other ports.  Up to now, public participation in 
national ocean policy has been negligible and stakeholder input largely limited to ENGO’s.  
Traditional industry input, of course, has been provided.   
 
The means to engage the public and civil society is not through traditional public hearings, 
where the government position is presented, followed by brief comments allowed from the 
public.  This format tends to attract few participants and does not allow the public the 
opportunity to engage in and plumb their knowledge and experiences in-depth discussions 
about goals and implementation measures.   This traditional public hearing model is 
increasingly seen as outmoded and insufficient 
 
Widespread efforts to support deliberative democracy, public conversations, study circles, etc. 
should be explored as a means to engage the public in serious thought.  A simple public forum 
of open-ended questions and discussion within the community, as proposed in Gloucester, 
would be a good start.   As I suggested, it is important that the RPB accept contributions from 
other parts of civil society, as it has already done in accepting input and direct dialogue with 
ENGOs.   
 
I look forward to speaking with you again to explore both these concepts of a workshop on 
developing an enhanced framework for amplifying and leveraging the regional role in 
governance and for using rich public forum meetings in ports, as a means to engage the country 
in harnessing resources in support of sustainable ocean management. 
 
Thank you. 
 

 



Valerie I. Nelson, Ph.D. 
Water Alliance and resident of Gloucester, MA  
Valerie.i.nelson@gmail.com 

 



 



 



	
  



	
  



	
  



	
  



	
  



	
  



	
  



	
  



	
  


